Public Hearing for Community Development Block Grant Project
Public Hearing for Local Law #1 of 2023 – 1 Year Moratorium for Solid Waste Facilities

Date & Time:		June 12, 2023				7:00PM

Place:			High School Auditorium

Present:		Supervisor, Ronald Smith, Councilmen; John Lysyczyn, William Glosick, Hal Bailey, Michael Palermo; Attorney, Jeffrey Squires

Also Present:		Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard; Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Dog Control Officer, Carl Tuttle; Deputy Town Clerk, Terra Thorpe; Code Officer, James Northup; Hunt Engineers Representative, Tim Steed.  List of public attached

Supervisor Smith opened the Public Hearing for the Community Development Block Grant Project with the pledge of allegiance to the flag at 7:00PM.  Tim Steed, Engineer from Hunt Engineers, presented the history that began the project and the progress made.  The water study has been completed to show the number of residents that could benefit from the project and the cost of the project without other funding.  The area studied included the Lake Salubria and Kanona area.  The Public Hearing was closed at 7:09pm.

Supervisor Smith opened the Public Hearing for Local Law #1 of the year 2023, establishing a one-year moratorium for solid waste management facilities.  Attorney, Jeffrey Squires read the notice and procedures for public comment.

Patrick Galvin suggested a study to observe wildlife to determine if the water is effecting them.

Wayne Wells presented a study from Cornell University that showed the sewage sludge to be poisonous and unpredictable.  He also talked of the situation in Maine that caused them to ban the practice in that state.

Tim Hargraves stated that Casella plans to double the amount of sludge to be spread in Steuben County.  He had a letter from a commissioner for the Department of Health that concluded that PFAS is toxic.

Michael Volino, Thurston Town Supervisor invited all to attend a screen and discussion on toxic farmland Friday at 7:00pm at the Thurston Town Hall.  Once spread, the land can never be organic.    

Mary Borhman, a Bonny Hill Road resident said her well is polluted and she can not drink the water.

David Carson asked if the Board has the authority to prohibit sludge from outside the town from being spread within the town.

Tim Hargraves recommended not changing the wording of the Local Law.  This would set things back.  The wording is the same as Thurston and Cameron and he felt there is strength in numbers.

Fritz Anderson asked why this sludge is being brought into Steuben County from other counties.

Pete Harold said if you look into it,  Dickson’s have red zones on their land.

Supervisor Smith closed the Public Hearing at 7:44pm and entered regular session.

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Palermo to approve the Board Meeting Minutes for May 8, 2023.
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye 

New Business: 

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Glosick to accept the Supervisor’s Report for May 2023.
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

[bookmark: _Hlk92873951][bookmark: _Hlk137557755]Resolution #23-65
Motion made by Councilman Glosick, seconded by Councilman Bailey to transfer funds from A2590 Landfill Fees to A1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $171.00. 
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Resolution #23-66
Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Palermo to transfer funds from A1990.4 Contingent to A1220.4 Supervisor Contractual in the amount of $3,129.26 (Municipal Solution/Sewer Project).
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye




Resolution #23-67
Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Glosick to transfer funds from A1990.4 Contingent to A1010.4 Legislative Contractual in the amount of $2,000.00 (security and advertisement for special meeting and board meeting location changes).
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Resolution #23-68
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to accept the water study and close out the CDBG grant. 
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Resolution #23-69
Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Supervisor Smith to accept Local Law #1 of 2023 establishing a solid waste management facilities one-year moratorium.
Voted by Roll call:
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Department Reports:

Planning Board – Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins gave the Planning Board’s report. 
The Planning Board passed a Negative Declaration Resolution and a Final Site Plan Approval 
and Positive Recommendation to Town Board for Development and Operation of Solar Energy
Facility Resolution for the Norbut Solar project on Snyder Hill Road.

Code Enforcement – Councilman Lysyczyn gave the Code Officer’s report.  Green Acres Mobile
Home Park is still having septic issues.  LP Solutions is seeking a temporary certificate of 
occupancy for the office area and run a test production in July.  Finger Lakes Health Facility has 
not received a certificate of occupancy due to no septic report.

Highway – Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard gave the Highway report.  Truck #8, a  
1992 Volvo, has been taken out of service due to safety issues.  Mr. Trenchard requested the 
Board authorize the truck be sent to RIT auction or scrapped.

Resolution #23-70
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to authorize the 
Highway Superintendent to sell Truck #8 at RIT auction.
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Dog Control – Councilman Bailey gave the Dog Control Officer’s report.

Town Attorney – Attorney Squires informed the Board that relative to the Planning Board’s 
report a Town Board resolution is needed to approve development, special use permit, variance
and decommissioning agreement for the Norbut Solar Energy project.

 RESOLUTION NO. 23-71 OF THE 
TOWN OF BATH TOWN BOARD
June 12, 2023

RESOLUTION FOR APPROVAL FOR DEVELOPMENT AND OPERATION OF SOLAR ENERGY FACILITY

	At the meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Bath (the “Town Board”) held on June 12, 2023, Town Board Member John Lysyczyn moved for adoption of the following resolution; Town Board Member Hal Bailey seconded the motion and it was passed.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC; NSF Bath Site 4, LLC; and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Town Board for a Special Permit and Area Variance for Height pursuant to the Town Code (the “Town Code”) and New York State Town Law (“NYS Town Law”) to construct and operate four (4) separate but related projects each comprising an approximately 5 MW(AC) ground mounted solar array, for a total Project size of approximately 20 MW(AC), and associated electric interconnection infrastructure connecting to the local NYSEG utility power grid (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on approximately 135.8 acres of mostly vacant land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.200, previously a portion of Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.000) in the Town of Bath (the “Town”); and

WHEREAS, the Project constitutes a Type I Action under the State Environmental Quality Review Act and its implementing regulations (collectively, “SEQRA”), thus requiring a coordinated review, and the Planning Board of the Town of Bath (the “Planning Board”) declared its intent to act as Lead Agency on April 4, 2023; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with New York General Municipal Law Section 239-m, the Town duly referred the Application to the Steuben County Planning Department (the “County”) on April 4, 2023 for County review and comment, and on May 10, 2023 the County deemed the Application to have no significant countywide or inter-community impact, and to be a matter of local concern (the “County Planning Response”); and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board duly noticed and held a public hearing on the Special Permit and Area Variance approval requests as well as the Applicant’s site plan approval request on May 2, 2023 (the “Public Hearing”), wherein the Planning Board reviewed documentary, testimonial, and other evidence relative to the Project, and all persons and organizations in interest were heard, and thereafter the Planning Board closed the public hearing on the Application; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board, duly acting as Lead Agency for the Project under SEQRA, conducted a full and comprehensive coordinated review of the Project in accordance with SEQRA and duly issued a negative declaration under SEQRA on June 6, 2023 (the “Negative Declaration”); and


WHEREAS, the Planning Board further reviewed the Special Permit and Area Variance for Height approval requests as well as the Applicant’s site plan approval request in accordance with the respective criteria set forth in the Town Code, including consideration of public input at the public hearing, and all recommendations received, and at its duly held meeting on June 6, 2023 the Planning Board (i) granted final site plan approval for the Project, and (ii) issued a recommendation that the Town Board approve the Applicant’s Special Permit and Area Variance approval requests (the “Planning Board Recommendation”); and

WHEREAS, the Town Board further reviewed the Special Permit and Area Variance approval requests in accordance with the respective criteria set forth in the Town Code.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the requested (i) Special Permit and (ii) Area Variance to allow the Project up to 17 feet in height are both hereby GRANTED, all subject to the following conditions:
1.	The Applicant shall be required to comply with any requirements set forth in the Planning Board’s final site plan approval resolution for the Project.
2.	The Applicant shall be required to comply with the requirements of the local Fire Marshal.
3.	The Applicant shall be required to obtain a building permit from the Town Building Department and pay the appropriate fee.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board has duly considered all the documents and information generated as part of its review of the Application, including, but not limited to the following:
1.	The Application, plans, and other submissions from the Applicant and reviewing agencies.
2.	The County Planning Response.
3.	The Negative Declaration.
4.	The Planning Board Recommendation.
5.	Testimony provided by the Applicant and interested parties at the Public Hearing and other open meetings held by the Planning Board and/or the Town Board.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, if any term, condition, or provision of this Resolution, or the application thereof shall, to any extent, be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, then the remainder of this Resolution, or the application of such term, condition, or provision, other than those to which it is held invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby, and each remaining term, condition, and provision of this Resolution shall continue in full force and effect to the fullest extent permitted by law so long as the Resolution, in its remaining form, realizes the overall intent of its findings, terms, and conditions.
[bookmark: _Hlk136503408]BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Clerk shall immediately file a date-stamped copy of this Resolution in the Town records.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Town Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.



William Glosick			 Voting 	Aye
Hal Bailey				 Voting 	Aye
Michael Palermo			Voting 	Aye
John Lysyczyn			 Voting 	Aye
Ronald Smith				 Voting 	Aye
		
		Rhonda Tobias, Secretary
		Town Board of the Town of Bath 



Resolution #23-72
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Glosick to approve and 
authorize the Supervisor to sign the Decommissioning Agreement for Norbut Solar Facility Site 
4, LLC as presented.
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor Smith			Aye

Steuben County Legislature – County Legislator, Nick Pelham reported that the County is in the 
Process of sending samples of landfill leachate to be tested to see what PFAS chemicals are in it 
and see what can be done to treat the leachate to keep them out of the land and water.

Board Assignments:

Ronald Smith received a thank you letter from Eleanor Silliman on behalf of Grove Cemetery.

William Glosick reported about the smoke impacting the area from the Canadian wildfires and 
the locally dry conditions.

John Lysyczyn had no report

Hal Bailey reported that garbage is being put in the metal dumpster the Village of Savona has to 
raise funds for the park.

Michael Palermo had no report
[bookmark: _Hlk121903849][bookmark: _Hlk116559006][bookmark: _Hlk66361506]Resolution #23-73
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Palermo to pay all audited claims against the Town of Bath as follows was 
Adopted:	Councilman Glosick			Aye
		Councilman Bailey			Aye
		Councilman Palermo			Aye
		Councilman Lysyczyn		Aye
		Supervisor, Smith			Aye
May 2023
Fund			Claim #		Abstract		Amount
A			122			9			$20,391.00
 					June 2023
Fund			Claim #		Abstract		Amount
A			123-154		10			$  28,418.13
B			42-51			8			$    1,318.22
DA			85-99			6			$  11,363.55
DB			97				9			$         62.40
DB			98-109				10			$100,561.29
SF			6				4			$    1,924.00
SL-1			11-12				6			$       316.41
Grand Total									$ 164,355.00

Public Comment:

Jessica Gotshall, owner of 54 Fitness inquired if the Board had received the email she sent
containing a complaint concerning Mike Sweet, Mayor of the Village of Bath.  She asked for the 
support of the Bath Town Board in this matter and stressed the importance of support for all
small businesses in the Town.
Mike Vogt made a handout available with instructions to protest property assessments now that 
Grievance Day has passed.  The handout also included websites that may be helpful.  


Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Bailey to adjourn the meeting
of the Bath Town Board at 9:37pm.  Passed unanimously


	Respectfully submitted,

Rhonda Tobias
Bath Town Clerk

  














